HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
Kaiser Building 
2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, August 30, 2011

5:30pm

In attendance were:
Pam Whittaker, Julie Eck (Davis Partnership), Gary Branch, Craig Demmon, Craig Supplee, C Brantigan, P Benington, Ismael Guerrero, Bob Nogueira (Kaiser), Michael Henry, Ted Freedman, Al Davis, David Zucher (Coalition for Homeless), Bill Windsor (CCH), John Parvensky (CCH), Jep Seman, Albus Brooks.
The meeting was called to order at 5:30pm. The minutes of the last meeting were read and approved with correction of the spelling of Bob Nogueira’s name. He noted that he didn't know how to spell it until he was a teenager.
Denver Housing Authority 

Ismael Guerrero briefed the Forum on the current status of Denver Housing Authority projects in the neighborhood.

The last phase of Benedict Park Place is completed. All of the units have been rented as the market for rental housing is strong. One third of the units are market rate, one third are rent-controlled and one third are subsidized housing. The land designated for for-sale housing is in a holding pattern at the present time. This land will be developed when the real estate market recovers. At the present time, the goal is to create temporary uses that activate the land, creating demonstration projects which encourage healthy foods and active lifestyles. Some of the land, for example, has been leased to local restaurants for an urban garden. Another area is being outfitted with dog friendly improvements. Members of the Forum are favorably impressed with the work done by Mr. Guerrero and the Housing Authority.

There are no immediate plans to redevelop the parking lot between 17th and 18th. This may be redeveloped on a 5 to 10 year horizon. 501 E. 17th (next to Steuben’s) has been leased to Steuben’s. This property will presumably will be developed as a restaurant use.

The Denver Housing Authority is supportive of the plan to make 19th and 20th avenues two-way streets. This will have a positive effect on the residents of Benedict Park Place.

Colorado Coalition for the Homeless 

John Parvensky dominated the discussion of the planned Stout Street Health Center and Stout Street Lofts Development. The plan is to construct a mixed-use development on a parcel of vacant land between 2116 and 2180 Stout St. This will consist of a 44,000 ft.² integrated health clinic designed to serve the downtown community along with 78 units of housing. Half of the housing is to support the needs of the homeless, and half to support individuals and families working downtown who are unable to afford market rate apartments. This will be located across the street from the Renaissance Off-Broadway Lofts, a similar Coalition development.

David Zucker, a real estate developer in the area, gave his endorsement to the project. The focus of the presentation by Parvensky and Zucher was on the good things that the Colorado Coalition has done over time. They focused on the housing first program and the 10 year plan to end homelessness as well as projects done in other neighborhoods. This work is known and respected by the Forum. Members of the Forum of a long history of trying to create preserve mixed income housing. The Forum also has a long history of trying to avoid undue concentrations of special needs populations because these populations then become isolated and stigmatized in poverty and prayed on by others. 

An attempt was made to focus on how this project would affect the surrounding community 

· The Coalition notes that there is commonly long line of people standing in the street waiting for the Stout Street Clinic to open. The new project will have a courtyard and increased waiting room space to eliminate this bad impact.

· The clinic offers no emergency services. At times when emergency services are required, the ambulance tends to block the street. An ambulance bay will be created to eliminate that problem.

· The Coalition believes that this clinic needs to be in the proposed location so that it will be close to the homeless shelters and close to Denver Cares. The neighborhood views this as a further increasing the undue concentration of the special needs population 25% closer to the residential neighborhood.

· To the residential neighbors, wanderers are a big problem. Wanderers are associated with homeless shelters and the clinic and have a negative impact on the neighborhood and the elementary school. It is perceived the Denver Cares drops people off of Benedict Park rather than at the clinic. An obvious focus for improvement would be for the clinic to focus its efforts on Benedict Park and also to receive a commitment from Denver Cares that patients needing medical services will be delivered to the clinic in the morning rather than turned loose to wander the streets looking for the clinic. The neighborhood believes that wanderers are intimidating to families and children attennding the elementary school. The coalition believes the proximity to the school is a good thing because children living in their developments would be able to walk to school.

· The neighbors asked for commitment for no further Coalition developments in the neighborhood. Of course, that commitment was not forthcoming.

· The coalition believes that housing is a positive development because its tenants are the eyes and years of the neighborhood. Members of the Forum note that there are Coalition properties in the neighborhood that are derelict. Members of the Forum note that special needs populations are rightfully concerned about their special needs more than they are about being the eyes and ears of the neighborhood.

St. Joseph Hospital Update:

There are ten more weeks of road chaos left. It is anticipated that by Thanksgiving most of the roads will be in place except the 19th Ave extension. The landscaping will not be. Foundation work will be started for the new hospital in early December. Next week the Midtown buildings come down.

Examples of the proposed artwork for the fence facing the Avenue Lofts was presented.

St. Joseph's Foundation is applying for and Open Places Sacred Spaces planning grant. This application is due in two days. The goal of Open Places Sacred Spaces is to demonstrate the positive and impact that well-planned open spaces have one challenged urban communities and people facing health crises. The chairman is instructed to send a letter on behalf of the Forum supporting the application for the grant. 

The community advisory board (CAB) has been working on design guidelines for the redevelopment project. Paul Benington has done a particularly thorough job. St. Joseph Hospital prepared an analysis of Benington's work, but the chairman was not aware of that until the end of the meeting. This document will be discussed at the next Community Advisory Board meeting and will be an agenda item for the September meeting of the Forum. It is understood that the adoption of this plan may happen before the next meeting. 

The meeting was adjourned due to the lateness of the hour. Meetings should start on time and should last no more than 1 hour.
Charles O. Brantigan, MD, FACS

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum
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